Minutes of Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 14 September 2015 in The Council Chamber
Councillor P. Smith, Cathaoirleach Presiding
Present:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, C. Brady, D. Brady, P. Brady, N. Connell, F.Curtin, J.P. Feeley, E. Greenan,  C. Kelly, P. McDonald, P. McVitty, P. O’Reilly, S.P. O’Reilly, S. Smith, V. Smith, N. Smyth.
In Attendance:
T. Ryan, Chief Executive


G. Finn, Director of Service




J. McLoughlin, Director of Service



E. Doyle, Director of Service



D. Maguire, Head of Finance



E. McGinn, Meetings Administrator 
1.(a)
To confirm Minutes of Monthly Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 13 July 2015.  Miontuairisci cruinnithe 13 Iuil 2015 a dhearbhu.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. Smith
     Seconded by Councillor W. Bennett
      And


Resolved:

“that minutes of monthly meeting of Cavan County Council held on 13 July 2015 be hereby approved”.
  (b)
To confirm Minutes of In-Committee Meeting held on 27 July, 2015.

It was:

Proposed by Councillor J.P. Feeley

     Seconded by Councillor P. McVitty

      And


Resolved:

“that minutes of in-committee meeting held on 27 July 2015 be hereby approved”.

2.
2016 Commemorative Committee Draft Work Programme – Tom Sullivan, Acting County Librarian.

Mr. Tom Sullivan, Acting County Librarian informed the members that County Cavan’s 2016 Local Programme had been submitted to the 1916 Office in Dublin where it was well received.  Mr. Sullivan thanked the elected members, the executive, the internal committee and all involved for their participation in the programme.  Mr. Sullivan noted that the programme will focus on the County’s links to the rising, including Bailieborough pacifist Francis Sheehy Skeffington who was murdered on Easter week, IRB man Peter Paul Galligan who carried James Connolly’s battle orders to volunteers in Enniscorthy and Cumann na mBan member Agnes O’Farrelly from Mullagh.  He stated that each of these will be remembered individually throughout the year long commemoration.  Mr. Sullivan stated that the public consultation meeting held on 11th June 2015 to discuss plans for 2016 produced a wide range of ideas for celebration and commemoration which cover seven themes of the Centenary Programme.  He stated that the overwhelming feeling from the meeting was that the Centenary is a one in a generation opportunity to take stock of the nation’s journey from 1916 and that we should commemorate the sacrifices made and celebrate the achievements of the intervening years.  He noted that the seven separate themes will acknowledge the lead up to the seminal event and how it contributed to the formation of the State.  The seven themes include Ceremonial, Historical Reflection, An Teanga Bheo, Youth and Imagination, Cultural Expression, Community Participation and Global and Diaspora.  Mr. Sullivan noted that Sean MacDiarmada from Kiltyclougher, who was one of the signatories of the Proclamation will also be remembered for the time he spent learning the Irish Language at Tullymoyle National School in Dowra.  He stated that the launch of the National 2016 Centenary Programme will take place in Dublin on 8th October and the official local launch will be held in November.


Councillor P. Smith thanked Mr. Sullivan for his presentation and stated that he was delighted to see that a replica of the GPO is being constructed at the County Museum in Ballyjamesduff.


Councillor J.P. Feeley thanked Mr. Sullivan and all involved for the great work done on the 2016 Programme.  He conveyed his appreciation to the German national who now owns Tullymoyle National School for allowing a commemorative plaque to Sean MacDiarmada be placed on the wall.  Councillor Feeley also noted that Leitrim County Council have indicated their intention to contact the NRA to have the N16 which runs through parts of Leitrim, West Cavan and Sligo renamed as the N1916 for the year and was of the opinion that Cavan County Council should support the idea.


Councillor E. Greenan complimented the 2016 Committee for their hard work.  He noted that the public consultation meeting in the Kilmore was a tremendous success.  Councillor Greenan proposed that the Council write to Minister Humphreys looking for additional funding in order to carry out the commemorative plans within the County.  
Councillor J.P. Feeley seconded the proposal.


Councillor M. Argue supported the motion.
4.

To note Minutes of Corporate Policy Group meeting held on 15 June 2015.


Noted.
5.

To note Minutes of Environment & Planning Strategic Policy Committee meetings held on 7 January & 8 April 2015.


Noted.
6.

To note Chief Executive’s Orders.


Noted.
7.

To note Chief Executive’s monthly report.


Noted.
8.

To note Financial Report for half year ending 30/6/2015


Noted.



It was agreed to hold the Local Property Tax meeting on Monday 28th September, 2015 at 11.00a.m. and the Budget Meeting on Friday 27th November, 2015 at 10.00a.m.
9.(a)
To note additional allocation of €747,350 from the Department of Transport, Tourism & Sport for Regional & Local Roads.

  (b)
To note the additional funding of €2,031,800 from National Roads Authority (NRA) for various projects on the national road network in Cavan.
Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that since the last meeting an additional allocation of €747,350 had been received from the Department of Transport & Tourism for Regional & Local Roads and an additional €220,000 for work on bridges within the County.  He stated that additional funding of €2,031,800 had been received from the National Roads Authority for various projects on the national road network in Cavan.  Mr. McLoughlin stated that the €2,031,800 from the NRA will be used to complete works on the N3 Belturbet bypass as well as safety works at other locations including the stretch between Ballyconnell and Bawnboy. He stated that a process had already been taken to distribute the funds on projects throughout the three municipal district areas.  He stated that the projects were chosen with regard to the Council’s existing four year programme which finishes next year.  He stated that the €220,000 will be used for remedial works on up to six bridges throughout the county.
The additional funding was welcomed in turn by the members.
 10.
To approve the disposal of 0.0022 acres of land at Bullock Lane, Cavan to Mr. Enda Young, Cootehill Road, Drumalee, Cavan for the sum of €100.00, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 and notices circulated.

It was:

Proposed by Councillor M. Argue

     Seconded by Councillor S. Smith

      And


Resolved:

“that the disposal of 0.0022 acres of land at Bullock Lane, Cavan to Mr. Enda Young, Cootehill Road, Drumalee, Cavan for the sum of €100.00, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 be hereby approved”
 11.(a)To approve attendance of members at AILG Autumn Seminar to be held in Clonakilty, Co. Cork on 1 & 2 October, 2015.
 It was:

 Proposed by Councillor N. Smyth
     Seconded by Councillor M. Argue
      And


Resolved:



“that the attendance of Councillors J.P. Feeley, N. Smyth, P. Brady, F. Curtin, C. Kelly, S.P O’Reilly, S. Smith, W. Bennett, C. Brady, M. Argue, P. O’Reilly and V. Smith at AILG Autumn Seminar  to be held in Clonakilty, Co. Cork on 1 & 2 October 2015 be hereby approved”.
11.(b)
To approve attendance of members at Local Authority Members’ Association (LAMA) Autumn Seminar to be held in the Hotel Kilkenny on 9 & 10 October, 2015
It was:

 Proposed by Councillor P. Brady
     Seconded by Councillor M. Argue
      And


Resolved:



“that the attendance of Councillors  J.P. Feeley, N. Smyth, P. Brady, F. Curtin, C. Kelly, S.P. O’Reilly, W. Bennett, C. Brady, P. McVitty, M. Argue, P. O’Reilly, V. Smith and P. Smith at the Local Authority Members’ Association (LAMA) Autumn Seminar to be held in the Hotel Kilkenny on 9 & 10 October 2015 be hereby approved”.
12.(a)
To note acknowledgement from Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government re. the amalgamation of the fire services of Cavan and Monaghan.


Noted. Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services informed the members that negotiations were ongoing nationally between Union representatives and the Department.  He stated that there had been no changes locally or no discussions inter county.

    (b)
To note reply from the Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government re. the use of PPS numbers on the register of electors.


Noted.


    (c) 
To note acknowledgement from Office of the Minister for Jobs, Enterprise & Innovation re. Liberty Insurance.



Noted.   Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services informed the members that he was hoping to make contact with officials from Liberty Insurance in the coming week.
    (d)
To note reply from Department of Social Protection re. assistance for workers who face redundancy at Liberty Insurance.


Noted.  Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that the matter needs to be followed up with Management at Liberty Insurance.
    (e)
To note reply from Office of the Minister for Jobs, Enterprise & Innovation re. Transatlantic Trade and Investment (TTIP) Negotiations.



Noted. 

(f)
To note reply from Department of Children & Youth Affairs re. funding for Accord.



Noted.


(g)
To note reply from Department of Transport, Tourism & Sport re. regional and local roads allocations in Cavan.



Noted.  It was agreed to do a follow up letter in relation to meeting with Minister of Transport.


(h)
To note reply to Minister Heather Humphreys T.D., from Office of the Minister for Justice & Equality re. the Protection of the Environment (Criminal Activity) (Amendment) Bill 2015.


Noted.

(i)
To note reply from Health Service Executive re. Primary Care Centre in Ballyjamesduff.



Noted.


(j)
To note reply from Department of Foreign Affairs & Trade re. the Kevin Bell Repatriation Trust.



Noted.


(k)
To note reply from Department of Finance re. a bank for farming sector.



Noted.  Councillor P. O’Reilly was disappointed with the reply and it was agreed to send a further letter to the relevant farming organisations asking for their input with regard to a bank for the farming sector.


Welcome of new Chief Executive


Councillor P. Smith welcomed Mr. Tommy Ryan, Chief Executive to his first meeting of Cavan County Council and wished him well during his seven year term.  He thanked Mr. Ger Finn for a job well done over the last year and a half.


Councillor J. P. Feeley stated that he was delighted to welcome Mr. Ryan to Cavan County Council on behalf of the Fianna Fail members.  He stated that he hoped the Members and the Chief Executive would have a good working relationship into the future. He assured Mr. Ryan of co-operation and support from the Fianna Fail members.



Councillor P. O’Reilly welcomed Mr. Ryan to Cavan County Council.  He thanked Mr. Ger Finn for his efficient carrying out of the role over the last year and a half.  He informed Mr. Ryan that he will be working with a team of Executives of the highest calibre.  He stated that County Cavan is a community driven county and it is very important that the Chief Executive works with the community.  



Councillor P. McDonald welcomed Mr. Ryan to Cavan County Council informing him that the members of Sinn Fein are willing to work closely with him.  He thanked Mr. Ger Finn for a job well done since the retirement of Mr. Jack Keyes.



Councillor S. P. O’Reilly who was Chairman in situ during the appointment of Mr. Ryan welcomed him officially to Cavan County Council.  He noted that the document prepared by Cavan County Council in relation to the appointment of a Chief Executive has now become a template for the whole country.  He thanked Mr. Ger Finn for the fantastic work done by him over the last year and a half.  He also wished Mr. John Brannigan well as he leaves to take up appointment as Director of Services with Longford County Council.


Mr. Tommy Ryan, Chief Executive informed the members that he was delighted and considered it an honour to take up duty as Chief Executive of Cavan County Council.  He stated that one of his key focuses would be to build on the success of his predecessors.  Mr. Ryan stated that as crucial as the Council can be, communities and the people within them would prove a catalyst in driving necessary change.  
3.
Event Report on Taste of Cavan – Brian Hora



Councillor P. Smith stated that this year’s Taste of Cavan was one of the best so far.  He stated that Cavan were lucky to have such a strong team of people who helped to make the event happen.  He thanked the Committee, volunteers and elected members for giving of their time in order to make the event successful.



Mr. Brian Hora showed the members two videos highlighting the success of this year’s Taste of Cavan and capturing what the Taste of Cavan is all about.  One of the videos shown was in-house showing all the different stages in transforming the equestrian centre into the fantastic venue for the event.   He thanked everyone for their help and support and in particular local and national media.  He acknowledged the support of Ulster Bank as one of the main sponsors.  He stated that we are privileged in County Cavan to have so many good chefs each contributing to the successful event.  He noted that the event was attended by 38,500 people, there were 120 stalls at the event and it brought €1.5m to the economy locally. 


Councillor W. Bennett thanked Brian for his presentation. He thanked the Committee, volunteers, elected members, members of other organisations and all involved in organising the event.  He stated that the main idea behind the event is to highlight producers within the County and this has now grown from strength to strength over the last number of years.  He thanked the Clarke Family for providing the equestrian centre to run the event.  Councillor Bennett thanked Cavan Chamber of Commerce for running the Best Breakfast in town competition and for providing a train service to and from the venue.  He noted that Taste of Cavan will feature on Nationwide at 7.00p.m. on Monday 14th September.


Councillor J.P. Feeley acknowledged the different people who worked together to make the event a success.  He stated that the event not alone promotes the food industry but is a huge tourism boost for the County.
Councillor Paddy McDonald acknowledged the great work done by all involved in organising the Taste of Cavan.
Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services noted that the event has gone from local level to national level making it a huge tourism event for the County.  He stated following the success of the 2015 Taste of Cavan the next step is to develop a food strategy for the County to enable Cavan to capitalise on its strengths as a food and tourism destination.
Members’ Items deferred from July Meeting.
2.
That this Council seek changes to the appointment of Presiding Officers/Poll Clerks in polling booths at local and national elections.


Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that he was still waiting on statistics from the County Registrar in relation to Presiding Officers and Poll Clerks.  He noted that the position of Presiding Officers and Poll Clerks on the day of an election or referendum are occupied by people in full time employment and was of the opinion that these positions should be offered to those who are unemployed.  Councillor O’Reilly stated that there should be a retiring age for these positions.  He stated that in relation to spoilt votes if a ballot paper is not stamped then the candidate should not be penalised as it is an error on the side of the Presiding Officer or Poll Clerk.  He stated that if a Presiding Officer or Poll Clerk is negligent at their job then they should not receive the position next time round.  Councillor O’Reilly proposed that the Council write to the Department seeking changes to the appointment of Presiding Officers/Poll Clerks in polling booths at local and national elections and also review the situation in relation to ballot papers not being stamped.

Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services stated that the motion would be submitted to the Department.
3.
Mobile phone coverage


Councillor S. Smith proposed that Cavan County Council write to the Minister for Communications to ensure better mobile coverage for people living in the border region and that a letter also be sent to the Commission of Communications Regulation and all mobile phone operators asking that a representative attend a Council meeting in relation to poor mobile phone coverage.  Councillor S. Smith stated that since the G8 summit was held in Fermanagh, mobile phone coverage across Cavan has been appalling.  He stated that frustration levels among personal and business customers is rising as phone calls continue to drop and 3G signals remain non-existent in some areas.  He stated that customers are aggrieved at having to pay high charges while receiving a sub-standard service.  Councillor Smith stated that it is very important that people who have mobile phones can use them particularly the elderly as gone are the days of the landline. He stated that mobile operators have failed to adequately address the problems being experienced by their customers and it is time that the Minister and Regulator took action to protect the consumer.  

Councillor J.P. Feely supported the motion stating that a lack of proper mobile phone coverage has placed people and communities at a huge disadvantage and it is not acceptable that it continues.  

Councillor P. McVitty stated that mobile phone coverage is an ongoing issue and owning a mobile phone is a costly business when you consider all the times you get cut off when there is very little coverage in an area. 
4.
The An Post Network

5.
To call for a review of payment methods of Social Welfare Payments.


Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that Post Offices are the largest retail network in the Country with 1,150 Offices employing 3,700 people.  He stated that 1,100 of these Offices are operated by Postmasters who are locally based SMEs providing employment, facilitating economic activity and providing community engagement.  He stated that the Irish Postmasters’ Union is a representative body of 90% of Postmasters.  He stated that concern about the future of the Post Office network has been growing particularly with the intent to further close hundreds of offices by 2017 which is mainly due to the movement towards direct electronic transfer of social welfare payments. He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Communications stating that the members of Cavan County Council support the six point plan in place to sustain the post office network and support local communities.  Councillor O’Reilly also proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Social Protection asking that the post office network be recognised as a national asset and secure the role of post office in delivering department of social protection payments either through cash and/or direct electronic payment and maintain the existing rates.  


Councillor E. Greenan supported the motion stating that the Post Office provides a huge service to local people.  


Councillors P. Smith, P. O’Reilly and S. Smith supported the motion.
6.
‘One Parent Family Allowance’

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that according to EU surveys over 30% of the Irish Population experience two or more types of enforced deprivation, compared to 63.2% of those in lone parent households.  Councillor Feeley stated that since Budget 2012 the Government has reduced the age criteria from 16 to 7 and also changed the income threshold.  He stated that these changes will see parents put under increasing financial pressure and possibly see some parents forced into a trap whereby they are unable to stay at home and look after their children because it has been cut so substantially, while at the same time being unable to return to work because of the high cost of childcare.  Councillor J.P. Feeley proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Social Protection asking that the situation be reviewed in order to put alternatives in place to ensure that those most in need are protected.

Members’ Items September Meeting.

8.
That this Council urges the Department of Justice to introduce a Garda Reserve Force with specific responsibilities to fight rural crime.
Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that rural crime has reached a dangerous level within the County and is increasing at an alarming rate.  He stated that farmyards are being raided on a weekly basis and he was of the opinion that there is local knowledge assisting in these raids.  He stated that the Garda Reserve force was established in 2006 which is a voluntary unpaid body drawn from the community to assist the existing service at times when extra personnel is required.  He stated that the principal role of the Reserve consists of local patrols and crime reduction initiatives, targeted at specific local urban or rural problem areas.  He stated that the first qualified Garda Reserves were assigned to Dublin, Cork City, Galway City and Sligo.  Councillor O’Reilly proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Justice asking for the introduction of a Garda Reserve Force with specific responsibilities to fight rural crime. 

Councillor P. McVitty seconded the proposal.  He stated that with a shortage of Gardai in rural areas it would be great to have a Garda Reserve Force help combat crime in rural areas.

Councillor J.P. Feeley supported the motion.  He welcomed the fact that there are an extra 30 members to be placed in the Region before the end of the year. He stated that due to the shortage of Gardai in rural areas a lot of the crime currently being committed is not being reported as there are no services out there to investigate them.  He stated that community alert groups need to be supported and CCTV cameras placed in towns and villages.
Councillor S. Smith stated that there is no presence of PSNI along the border region where a lot of crime is committed.  He proposed that the Council write to the PSNI to seek a meeting with them and the Council.

Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services stated that the Council would write to the Minister for Justice and the Garda Commissioner and the motion would be placed on the agenda for the next Joint Policing Committee meeting.

9.
That Cavan County Council calls on the Principal of Ballyhaise Agricultural College and the Chief Executive of Teagasc to not proceed with the closure of the pig unit at Ballyhaise Agricultural College.


Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that it was very disappointing and sad to hear that the pig unit at Ballyhaise Agricultural College is to close.   Councillor O’Reilly stated that Teagasc announced last June that the local unit is in need of significant investment, which cannot be justified as it is not critical to the delivery of the Level 5 Pig Production course and the unit cannot be used for education directly with people who already work with pigs, due to industry biosecurity protocols.  He stated that the closure of the pig unit is yet another blow to the historic agricultural college following the closure of the mushroom growing unit in 2000 and the poultry unit in 2007.  He stated that the relocation of the 100 sow production facility from Ballyhaise to Cork is an outrageous decision with 24% of the total pig population in County Cavan.  Councillor O’Reilly noted that over €100,000 had been spent on the unit over the last number of years so that the sow section could meet criteria.  Councillor O’Reilly proposed that the Council write to the Chief Executive of Teagasc, the Principal of Ballyhaise Agricultural College and the Minister for Agriculture asking them not to proceed with the closure of the pig unit at Ballyhaise Agricultural College.  It was also agreed that a member from each Party meet with Professor Boyle, Teagasc and Mr. John Kelly, Principal of Ballyhaise Agricultural College on the matter.

Councillor P. McDonald supported the motion stating that back in July former Councillor C. Boylan raised the issue with Senator Kathryn O’Reilly stressing the importance of the pig unit at Ballyhaise Agricultural College.  He stated that the re-location of the unit would be a huge loss to the area and the pig industry.  He stated that it is vital that those who wish to train and qualify in this area do not have to travel long distances or live away from their homes and farms.


Councillor F. Curtin noted that students travel from at least 10 different counties to Ballyhaise Agricultural College.  He stated that the pig industry is massive to the local economy.  


Councillor W. Bennett supported the motion.

10.
That this Council strongly condemns the widespread theft of lifesaving equipment in our communities.


Councillor S. P. O’Reilly stated that over a number of years Mullagh Community Groups came together and raised funds to purchase six defibrillators with special heated cases for the area.  He stated a few months ago the defibrillator at Mullagh Sports Centre and Cross Community Hall had been stolen along with two others at Killinkere and Drumbarragh, Kells.   Councillor O’Reilly stated that to those who stole the defibrillators he hopes they will never need them.  He stated that a stolen defibrillator could amount to a stolen life.  He noted that in the last 24 hours two lives had been saved by defibrillators one in Antrim and one in Athlone.  He stated that this act of dirty crime is no different to stealing a life buoy from beside a canal.   He noted that the sports centre does not have a spare defibrillator and the nearest one to it is at St. Kilian’s Lodge Hotel.  He pleaded with those who stole the defibrillators to please bring them back.  Councillor O’Reilly acknowledged the good work being done by Mr. John Monaghan of Cavan First Responders Group and asked that the Council do all it can to support this voluntary group.


Councillors N. Connell, P. Brady and P. Smith supported the motion. 
. 
11.
That Cavan County Council call on the Minister for Foreign Affairs & An Taoiseach to, in conjunction with Irish American Groups in the U.S., use all means to support the reforms proposed by President Obama to provide relief to the “Undocumented” Irish currently living in the U.S.

12.
Visa for Irish Emigrants in U.S.A.


Councillor J.P. Feeley noted the administrative measures announced last November by President Obama which could benefit thousands of Irish immigrants based in the US as very welcome.  He stated that President Obama’s temporary measures would include a relaxation of restrictions allowing Irish immigrants to travel between the US and Ireland, ending for some years of missing out on important family occasions.  He stated that these proposals have been rejected by the Republicans in Congress and remain under legal challenge in US Federal Courts.  Councillor J.P. Feeley proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Foreign Affairs & An Taoiseach to, in conjunction with Irish American Groups in the U.S., use all means to support the reforms proposed by President Obama to provide relief to the “Undocumented” Irish currently living in the U.S.A.

Councillor S. Smith seconded this proposal.  


Councillors P. O’Reilly, N. Smyth and E. Greenan supported the motion.

13.
That Cavan County Council calls upon Minister Alan Kelly to provide additional funding to allow this Council to take charge of more estates in the County given the level of applications that have been submitted.


Councillor E. Greenan stated that many housing estates have been developed by the Council over the last 10 to 15 years but there are still a large number of estates waiting to be taken over by Cavan County Council.  He noted that due to financial restrictions the Council are not in a position to cover all these estates.  He stated that in the interim the Council need to put a system in place to address the issue and seek further funding from the Government.  He stated that residents need to be advised of how long it will takes for an estate to be taken over as some housing associations believe if they apply to have their estate taken over works will be done immediately.  Councillor Greenan proposed that the Council write to the Minister for the Environment asking him to provide additional funding to allow Cavan County Council to take charge of more estates in the County given the level of applications that have been submitted.

Councillor D. Brady seconded the proposal.


Councillor J.P. Feeley supported the motion stating that there are 22 housing estates on the taking in charge list presently.  He stated that it is unfair to punish residents when it is the management companies that are to blame.


Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services stated that there are two separate issues in relation to taking over of estates (i) some estates are in very poor condition and the Council have already made application for  funding for these.  To date over €500,000 had been received for six estates and (ii) estates in general.  He stated that the Council will write to the Department looking for funding for these estates.

14.
That this Council takes the lead in establishing a cross agency committee with the specific role of addressing the drugs problem in the County.


Councillor E. Greenan noted that drugs are a problem in every town throughout County Cavan and all sections of society are partaking in drugs.  Councillor Greenan stated that drugs are now cheaper to purchase than alcohol and this is helping to create a rise in drug dealing in the County.  Councillor Greenan proposed that Cavan County Council establish a closed committee made up of representatives of the Gardai, the HSE, County Council and members of the public to discuss ways of tackling the growing drugs crisis in the County.  He stated that this closed committee would allow people to speak their mind without the meeting being open to members of the general public or media.  Councillor Greenan noted that although the Joint Policing Committee made up of Garda representatives and Councillors discuss issues surrounding drug abuse issues, members of the public are not allowed to give their views on the subjects discussed.  He stated that a closed committee would allow a frank discussion on the issue of drug abuse.


Councillor P. McVitty seconded the proposal.


Councillor D. Brady noted that fifty two people were prosecuted for possession of drugs in County Cavan during the first eight months of this year.


Councillor N. Smyth stated that drugs are a problem in every town throughout the County and stated that the Educational Training Board’s Youth Officer would be more than willing to participate on the committee.


Councillor J.P. Feeley suggested that the Regional Task Force Committee be asked to make a presentation to the members to see what they are doing to tackle the problem.


Councillors S. Smith, M. Argue and P. O’Reilly supported the motion.


Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services stated that the National Drugs Strategy is up and running and is linked with HSE addiction units.  He noted that the Regional Task Force is made up of elected members from Louth, Meath and Cavan.  He stated that the Local Community Economic Plan is focussing on the issue of drugs with a group set up to look at how they can support the Regional Task Force.  He stated that the group hope to hold consultation and training days.  He stated that the group are meeting later in the month and he will ask them to continue working and provide information through the Local Community and Development Committee.

Councillor E. Greenan welcomed this move and asked that the members be kept informed of progress being made.

15.
That Cavan County Council calls upon the Minister for Social Protection to increase the rent limits for Rent Supplement for the County.


Councillor E. Greenan noted that the maximum rent limit for rent supplement in County Cavan for a family with three children is €433.  He stated that this figure is unfair when the average cost of renting a three bedroom house in the County is €514.  He stated that it is too difficult for families on rent supplement to rent dwellings in the County.  He stated that the rent supplement limits have not changed since June 2013 and he proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Social Protection asking that the rent limits for rent supplement be increased. 

Councillor J.P. Feeley seconded the proposal.  He stated that the cap currently on rent supplement does not reflect reality.  He stated that rental accommodation cannot be accessed because the rent supplement level is just not in keeping with rental accommodation.


Councillor P. O’Reilly supported the motion.
16.
Request Irish Water to provide funding for the Bawnboy public water supply scheme.


Councillor P. McVitty stated that the lime content of the public water supply scheme in Bawnboy is causing problems for residents as it is clogging pipes in washing machines, water heater and other appliances meaning that they have to be replaced frequently.  Councillor McVitty stated that there are no issues with the quality of the water supply; the issue is with the hardness of the water. Councillor McVitty stated that a water softener is needed and he proposed that Cavan County Council write to Irish Water asking that funding be provided for a softener and also that members of Irish Water meet with the elected members in the Cavan Belturbet area. 


Councillor D. Brady seconded the proposal stating that a water softener is needed at the treatment plant.


Councillor S. Smith acknowledged the strong attempts made by Cavan County Council to rectify the situation.  He stated that when he met previously with Irish Water he was informed that they did not consider the issue as a high enough priority to carry out the work.  

Councillor J.P. Feeley supported the motion.

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Service stated that numerous submissions had already been made to Irish Water in relation to this issue and the Council will write again to Irish Water.

17.
The need for support measures for the dairy industry.


Councillor F. Curtin stated support measures need to be put in place for the dairy industry.  He noted that last year milk prices were 38c per litre and this has now decreased to 27c per litre. He stated that the Government need to give consideration to an intervention price increase.  He stated that softening of global dairy markets has had an impact on dairy farmers in Ireland. Councillor Curtin proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Agriculture and Commissioner Hogan asking for support measure for the dairy industry and an intervention price increase.

Councillor S. Smith seconded the proposal.  He stated that the price of milk is decreasing continuously over the last year and the costs of dairy farmers to rear their herds are growing all the time.  


Councillor P. O’Reilly supported the motion.  

Item Nos: 1, 7, 18 and 19 were deferred.

The meeting concluded at 5.15p.m.
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